

	PARKS AND COUNTRYSIDE SERVICES
COMMUNITY SERVICES TEAM
ALLOTMENT ADVISORY GROUP
Minutes of Meeting
Tuesday 11th December 2018, 6-8pm

Committee Room, Town Hall



Present: 


Councillor Zahira Naz (Chair)           

Ceri Ashton, Allotment Manager 
Caroline Jennings, Allotment Officer (minutes)

Dave Aspinall, Woodland Manager 
Ann Hopkinson Hagg Lane Allotment Society
Michael Booth FED and Mossway

John Howe SAF and Woodseats Allotment Society
Fred Oldham Norton Lees and St Pauls

Stuart Pybus Chairman Norwood Allotments

Lyn Russell Walkley Bank Allotment Society

Stacey Grocock Mossway Allotments

Emma Coldham Hangingwater

Judy Tocher Highcliffe Alotments

Margaret Boulton SAF and Ecclesall Allotment Society
Ken Croggon Archer Lane Allotment Society
Sue Lee Woodseats Allotment Society

Councillor Cliff Woodcraft

Sheryl Kinsella Victoria Road Allotments

Rob Hawkins, SAF
Phil Webster SAF and Vice President
Councillor Douglas Johnson

Maggy Linford Crookes Quarry Allotment Society
Councillor Garry Weatherall

	ITEM
	DETAIL
	ACTION


	1.
2.


	Apologies for Absence
Michael Jordan SAF and Mossway allotments
Dave Aspinall will be leaving early 
Minutes and Matters Arising 
P6 item raised last meeting by Jude Lambe, feels there is still confusion and concern over Morley Street plots being statutory provision or not, still unsure if consent had been obtained to take the allotments out of statutory provision to be used for something else, it had been mentioned that an Eco house could possibly be built on the site.  Ceri Ashton explained that there are no proposals that she knows about to change the use of any of the plots that are in use. Consent was obtained to take a block of plots out of statutory provision. This was not acted on; the plots remain in Council ownership. Some of them were cleared in preparation for use as Family Gardens, but the site was created in Parson Cross instead (due to asbestos being present on the block of cleared plots at Morley Street). Various parties have expressed an interest in this area since, usually for food growing projects. Ceri is not aware of any current interested parties, and reassured the group that there is nothing for the tenants of Morley Street to be concerned about.
Ceri updated the group on ongoing work/undertaken and action points from the last meeting. Ouse Road tap has now been replaced. Mossway additional tap will be installed. Rustling Road difficult to use ground tap had been highlighted and would soon be changed to a standpipe. Community forestry had undertaken some planting.  Norton St Pauls would prefer some more thorny plants over new fencing. Elm Crescent water supply is unlikely to happen this year.
A budget code for publicity has now been created for next year.  The proposed chargeable hedge cutting service needs a formal decision, so it will not be possible to introduce that this year. There are other complications thrown up by legal advice, which make the viability of this proposal questionable. 
P5 Carers’ Allowance should be included in our concessions and will be in the report for Councillor Mary Lea.
Ceri said that it was looking positive for volunteers being accessed through the University, and if this works out volunteers will be able to go out with Bob Chowdry to clear plots.

When Equality and Diversity was discussed following the Equality Monitoring that accompanied the 2018 questionnaires, it was asked how we compare to other cities. Based on discussions at a course which the officers recently attended,  other cities’ allotment holders tended to be predominantly older white males, Sheffield’s tenants appear to be more diverse than in many authorities. 
P7 Sue Lee queried Phil Webster’s question that was answered at the last meeting where he asked if the Allotment Handbook was a legal document, the reply in the minutes was yes because it is referred to in the ‘allotment handbook’, this should have read ‘tenancy agreement’.
	

	3
	Customer Satisfaction Survey 
Ceri presented the survey results.  Overall the outcomes were encouraging.  The main action points identified are:

· Continue to make sites more secure

· Resolve issues with drainage and access 

· Working closely with societies to help identify areas where work is needed
· Install addition taps where provision is lacking

· Continue to push for easier methods of payment and clearer invoices

· Make it clear to new tenants that help is available (this will be done via the offer letter)

· Continue to provide skips whenever possible

· Introduce chargeable additional services

· Use less paper correspondence where possible (but formal correspondence currently needs to be by post as per the tenancy agreement)
· Consider increasing the budget for tree work in 2019/20

Michael Booth asked how many sites have ground taps rather than standpipes, Ceri explained that there are still lots of ground taps on sites. We can sometimes change ground taps to standpipes but not always as this might not be appropriate as some standpipes in some positions may be vulnerable to getting knocked down by vehicles.  

Ceri was asked if she thinks the water prices are too high. Ceri explained that she had analysed the expenditure and the water charges over a 5 year period and had not found a major discrepancy. The amount collected was slightly higher than the expenditure. All the money collected gets spent on the allotments Rob Hawkins asked if the water bills were higher this year. Ceri said that yes, the bills that had come in so far appeared to be high, which is to be expected after such a dry summer. Conversely, in wet years the water bills are lower. It balances out when considered over longer periods of time.
The inspection letter wording has been tweaked slightly to encourage tenants who are struggling to consider voluntarily vacating their plots then taking on a plot again when their circumstances allow (arising from discussions on the course the officers recently attended)
A question was asked about whether we looked closely at dissatisfied and very dissatisfied customers, and considered whether it was the same individuals who gave dissatisfied responses to each question. Ceri responded that it was the overall trends in responses that were most informative.  
Grant funding was mentioned. Ceri explained it is often not available to statutory organisations but we can support societies to apply for funding.  Security patrols were also mentioned. The allotment office does not have the resources to regularly patrol sites, but we can support allotment watch schemes. Unfortunately support from the police is much less than in the past, due to the cuts they have experienced. 
Phil Webster mentioned that some plots are difficult to see clearly, but some people on site may know what cultivation is happening on certain plots.  Ceri said officers are happy to carry out inspections with society representatives where possible. Sometimes inspections are not planned in advance, if something happens that requires an officer to visit a site anyway.  However some societies do regularly accompany officers on inspections, e.g. Jim Brown from Meersbrook. 

Ceri thanked everyone who completed the form. Ceri asked everyone if they had any questions.
Cllr Garry Weatherall, asked if we know how may plots have water butts, Ceri said that most people do. The handbook encourages people to use them as much as possible, Cllr Weatherall was just wondering as it’s a good way of keeping consumption down. Sheryl Kinsella said that you can get them for free at Violia sites, she got hers from Beighton. If further details can be provided, this can be put them in the next newsletter.
	CA
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	Pigeon Keeping on Sheffield City Council’s Allotments
Caroline Jennings the Allotment Officer presented the report (arising from mixed comments about pigeon keeping in the 2018 questionnaires).
Ceri asked the group if we should increase the loft rental charges, since they do not come close to covering the costs of maintaining the lofts, which is a growing problem as the lofts get older. Sheryl Kinsella asked if there was a cost that was in mind. Ceri responded that there was not at present. Loft charges could be increased in line with inflation, or could be increased to reflect the cost of providing the lofts. This would be a much larger increase.  Margaret Boulton asked if pigeons tended to cause problems for other tenants by eating produce. Sheryl Kinsella advised that this did not tend to be an issue.
Cllr Garry Weatherall asked Sheryl Kinsella if the survey reflected the current picture (officers had been surprised by the negative responses towards pigeon keepers; the office rarely receives any complaints about pigeon keepers). Sheryl Kinsella said there can be frictions on sites but generally not and lofts and Pigeons are expensive so they are well looked after.
Sheryl Kinsella would like to visit Manor allotments to look at the structures and see if they are going to fail.  Ceri said they are not going to fail but they are getting older and costing more money, and they are being subsidised by other allotment holders, the question is should the cost go up to reflect maintenance costs or in-line with inflation.  Sheryl Kinsella said it should be in-line with inflation.  Ceri mentioned that in the future there will be a substantial cost when the lofts need replacing (unless external funding can be secured, e.g. Section 106). Margaret Boulton said the increase should be in-line with inflation.  Ceri said that the final decision will be with Councillor Mary Lea.
Sheryl Kinsella mentioned in relation to Shirecliffe allotments that the masterplan looked good and asked if it has been discussed with the tenants about them moving to Parkwood, Ceri said that they have been written to about the Masterplan, but it was difficult to get engagement with the tenants there. The situation is better than it used to be but still plots get passed unofficially to other people, and many tenants are reluctant to engage with the Council. Sheryl Kinsella asked if SAF could be informed when any meetings with tenants take place.     

	CA
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	A refundable deposit for Allotment Holders
Presented by Ceri Ashton Allotment Manager.
The Allotment Office’s legal advisor has stated that if a deposit was required, this would need to be built into the tenancy agreement. At the start of each tenancy, the Allotment Office would have to take photos to evidence the condition of the plot. Issuing refunds where appropriate would be cumbersome due to the financial systems currently in place.  

The officers discussed this proposal on the recent course they attended. None of authorities represented at the course currently have a deposit scheme in place. It is deemed too difficult to administrate.
Rob Hawkins mentioned the issue of additional admin costs.  Fred Oldham didn’t think £25 was a big enough incentive. Margaret Boulton said that there is a high turnover of new tenants so it might make people think twice but it isn’t much money.
Emma Coldham mentioned deposit protection schemes in the private rented housing and the disputes that can occur. Lyn Russell said that it was a lot of money, so we must be careful how much we are charging.  Margaret Boulton said that many people don’t return keys for their key deposit.  Ceri said that the key for Manor is £30 and most people do return their keys there.

Sheryl Kinsella mentioned that a plot might be left on a Saturday and by Monday it could be fly-tipped on, so it would need to be photographed quickly, and she doesn’t think £25 is enough.

Stacey Grocock said that a photograph would need to be taken when the plot was taken on.  Ceri agreed this would have to be done.  Sheryl Kinsella advised that tenants take their own photographs. A quick vote was undertaken on what people thought about a deposit scheme; 10 people in favour; 10 people thought a deposit should be more than £25; 4 people thought there should be no deposit scheme and there were 0 abstentions. 
Sheryl Kinsella thinks the best way forward would be to ring fence the money.
Sue Lee suggested that if it was written into the rules that if a plot was give up in the first month they don’t get any money back.  Sheryl Kinsella said that that the society could take photos of plots to help. Ceri responded that the Council as the landlord so should be taking the photographs, in case of disputes. 
Ceri  agreed to reflect on the comments and consider the way forward, and discuss it with the Cabinet Member/Advisor.
Items raised by SAF/any other business
Ceri mentioned the proposal for Regather to have a market garden at Corker Bottoms allotments, on long-term vacant plots. She explained there is provision within law to use plots for alternative purposes if they can’t be let as statutory allotments. The proposal could attract new tenants to the site. Tenants at Corker Bottoms have been consulted.  Just one person got in touch with questions. SAF are also supportive of the proposal.
Property Services will need to carry out a rental valuation. The rent is likely to be equivalent to allotment rent without any concession.  Regather currently have a vegetable box scheme and are looking to become producers.  Sheryl Kinsella asked if their tenancy agreement would come back to the AAG to discuss. Ceri said it might be commercially sensitive. The rental income would go in to the allotments budget.
Ceri mentioned that societies having a society email address is a good idea (rather than using personal email addresses), as it means the Allotment Office have contact details which they know they can pass on, and which remain current even when committee membership changes.  
Sheryl Kinsella asked about Meersbrook Carfield Lane progress. Ceri explained that Caroline had been consulting with residents but there have been a few further queries which she was trying to resolve.
It was asked if at the next meeting there could be more categories to show spending of the budget like a profit and loss account.  Ceri said she could not see any more meaningful way to present the budget. She explained that shared categories exist across the Council. She asked for specific examples.
Sue Lee said thank you for resurfacing the car park, but the skip was in the way so some of the resurfacing was missed. Caroline Jennings to investigate.
Margaret Boulton mentioned   her new book on allotment history of Sheffield, cost £10.
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